
Cayuga County Industrial Development Agency 

Regular Meeting 

Cayuga County Chamber of Commerce 

2 State Street 

Auburn, NY 

February 20, 2018 at 4:00pm 

  

Chairman Ray Lockwood called the meeting to order at 4:02pm, noting that a quorum was 

present.  

  

ROLL CALL: 

Present: Ray Lockwood, Andrew Rindfleisch, Paul Lattimore, Herb Marshall 

Excused: John Latanyshyn, Gina Speno, Grant Kyle 

Others Present: Tracy Verrier (CEDA); Maureen Riester (CEDA); Chris Lewis (Probst Group), 

Henry Probst (Probst Group), Jeanine Wilson (Director of Operations, Cayuga County Water and 

Sewer Authority), Meghan Ehrhart (Towns Reporter, the Citizen) 

  

MEETING MINUTES: 

Mr. Marshall moved to approve the minutes of the January 16, 2018 Regular Meeting, seconded 

by Ms. Rindfleisch.  All members present voted in favor, motion carried.    

  

BILLS AND COMMUNICATIONS:  

Ms. Verrier presented bills from CEDA for the Economic Forecast Luncheon ($120.00), Knapp 

Electric for service on the pole lights at Eagle Drive ($545.85), Coburn Design for web hosting 

($304.80), and NYSEG for service at the industrial park ($214.93). All bills totaled $1,185.58. 

Ms. Verrier also noted that they received the 2018 Assessment Notices. Mr. Marshall moved to 

pay the bills, seconded by Mr. Rindfleisch.  All members voted in favor, motion carried.   

  

REPORT OF THE TREASURER 

Ms. Verrier reviewed the budget report, noting that two new CD accounts were opened and 

funds were transferred from the existing 2-year CD to the new 6-month and 12-month CD 

accounts. Mr. Lattimore moved to accept the report of the treasurer; seconded by Mr. 

Rindfleisch. All members present voted in favor, the motion carried.     

  

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

  

Probst Group: Mr. Marshall asked about the timetable for the final report on preliminary 

engineering. Mr. Lewis stated they are waiting on lab samples and expect the final report within 

4-6 weeks. Mr. Probst asked if there is an approved contractor list for sewer work so they can 

contact them for pricing. Mr. Marshall requested Ms. Wilson to send them a list. Mr. Lattimore 

asked if they would use local labs for the samples. Mr. Probst stated they would be depending on 

who can do it quickly. Mr. Lewis stated the lab would send kits to CMI and the town to take 

samples. Mr. Probst stated they would try to get local quotes to get a good pricing structure.  

  



Updated Incentive Proposal: Ms. Verrier explained the NYS incentive proposal and 

MWBE/SDVOB requirements noting that, because of the state, grant funding will need to 

contract with these types of businesses for a specific amount of grant reward.  

  

Report from the Governance Committee: Ms. Verrier provided a report from the Governance 

Committee meeting. She noted that she added the Authorities Budget Office reporting line to the 

Whistleblower Policy. She stated the Governance Committee approved the following policies: 

Compensation, Reimbursement and Attendance Policy, Defense and Indemnification Policy, 

Travel Policy, and Whistleblower Policy.  

  

RESOLUTION: Ratifying prior-adopted policies, standards, and procedures: Motioned by Mr. 

Rindfleisch to approve the policy resolution, seconded by Mr. Lattimore. All voted in favor, 

motion passed. 

  

CEDA Staff Update: Ms. Verrier noted that Mr. Sheppard’s replacement will start on March 1st, 

and Mr. Sherman’s last day will be November 23rd. Ms. Verrier also noted that they are working 

on the job description and will be posting a notice for the position soon.    

  

NEW BUSINESS: 
  

INITIAL PROJECT RESOLUTION: Inns of Aurora- Shackelton House Project: Sue Edinger of 

the Inns of Aurora provided an overview of the Shakelton project, noting that it is similar to the 

Rowland House project. Ms. Edinger explained they intend to take the former Shackelton 

Funeral Home and repurpose it as a 12-room inn. They are aware they need to have 55-60 rooms 

to be profitable and this project will bring their total room number into that realm. Pleasant 

Rowland desires to restore historical properties in the village of Aurora rather than see them torn 

down; this fifth inn would position the company to be successful moving forward. The inns are 

not yet profitable but are close. For the Rowland House, the IDA incentives were important 

emotionally for Pleasant and made her want to invest in Aurora. Each additional step of the 

business development is moving them in the right direction. Ms. Edinger explained they are 

seeking a 10-year PILOT because the project would be a $4 million initial investment and the 

new tax liability would be difficult to absorb right away. The business would require time to 

grow to allow for an increase of their contribution. Ms. Edinger explained that the inns have 

added significant contributions to the village and municipalities through property and sales tax. 

  

Mr. Marshall noted there is a meeting tomorrow (February 21) regarding the water situation in 

Aurora. He explained that Wells College wants to get out of the water business and there needs 

to be a large investment in the system. Ms. Edinger explained she is involved in conversations 

and is willing to be part of the solution and pay their share of the cost. She explained that if the 

Inns do not have water, they could not do business. There are currently two problems: the water 

treatment system and the blue-green algae in the lake. Mr. Marshall noted there have been 

numerous issues with the water supply and it is always helpful to have support from our 

congressional representative. Ms. Edinger noted that Keith Batman has been involved and there 

have been conversations with the governor’s office, Pam Helming, and Gary Finch. GHD has 

been consulting on possible solutions of which the Inns will split the cost of the study with the 

college. Additionally, there is a second study with B&L regarding the water treatment plant of 

which the Inns will pay a third of the cost. The studies regarding treatment solutions for the 



water should be complete within the next week. Furthermore, there is a regional plan to explore 

regional treatment solutions. Mr. Marshall explained that users would need to know their water 

bill might increase due to water treatment costs.  

  

Mr. Rindfleisch motioned to approve the initial project resolution, seconded by Mr. Lattimore. A 

roll call vote was taken and recorded as follows: 

  

NAME Yes Nay Absent Abstain 

GRANT KYLE     X   

JOHN LATANYSHYN     X   

PAUL LATTIMORE X       

RAYMOND LOCKWOOD X       

HERB MARSHALL X       

ANDREW RINDFLEISCH X       

GINA SPENO     X   
  

CEDA Contract 2018-2020: Mr. Marshall requested to table the conversation until more Board 

members were present. The Board was agreeable. 
  

Upcoming Events:  Ms. Verrier provided information on upcoming events.   

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

Mr. Marshall made a motion to enter into Executive Session to discuss matters involving the 

proposed acquisition, sale or lease of real property; seconded by Mr. Rindfleisch. All members 

present voted in favor. The Board Entered Executive Session at 4:19pm. 

  

Mr. Marshall moved to exit Executive Session; seconded by Mr. Rindfleisch. All members 

present voted in favor. The Board Exited Executive Session at 4:43pm.  

  

Motion to adjourn made at 5:18pm by Mr. Marshall, seconded by Ms. Rindfleisch. All present 

voted in favor, motion passed. 

  

Respectfully submitted, 

Tracy Verrier 

  

Next regularly scheduled meeting: Tuesday, March 20, 2018 at 4:00pm.  

 


















